MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF SOUTHWESTERN HELD IN THE DIRECTORS' ROOM PALMER HALL JANUARY 28,1936

The annual meeting of the Board of Directors of Southwestern was held in the Directors' Room, Palmer Hall, on Tuesday, January 28, 1936, at 9 a.m., with Mr. E.B. LeMaster, Chairman, presiding.

The meeting was opened with prayer by Dr. John W. Orr.

The roll call showed the following members present:

Chas. E. Diehl, ex officio

ALABAMA: LOUISIANA: MISSISSIPPI: TENNESSEE:

J.W. Orr E.B. LeMaster J.B. Hutton T.H. Tutwiler

J.P. Whiteside W. McF. Alexander E.L. Storey

R.W. Hardy

Excuses for absence from the meeting were received from the following members: Mr. Robert E. Craig, New Orleans, Louisiana; Mr. Wm. Hume, Nashville, Tennessee; Judge R.T. Simpson, Florence, Alabama, and Dr. Moore Moore, Memphis.

In the absence of Dr. Moore Moore, Secretary, Mr. B.A. Patch, upon motion, was elected to serve as Secretary for this meeting of the Board.

Dr. W.H. McIntosh appeared in person and presented credentials of his election to the Board from the Synod of Mississippi.

Dr. W.McF. Alexander made a motion to the effect that the Board reaffirm its previous actions on the matter of seating Dr. W.H. McIntosh as the fourth member of the Board from the Synod of Mississippi, because in the judgment of the Board his election is illegal, in that the four Synods agreed at one time that the fourth director should come from Memphis, and that one Synod cannot break this rule. After a discussion of this matter, the roll call showed the following vote:

J.W. Orr - J.P. Whiteside - E.B. LeMaster -	Aye Aye Aye	 -	No No No
W.McF.Alexander- T.H. Tutwiler - B.A. Patch -	Aye Aye Aye		

Dr. J.B. Hutton made a motion to the effect that Dr. W.H. McIntosh be enrolled as the fourth member of the Board from the Synod of Mississippi, which motion was rejected by the following vote:

B.A. Patch

J.W. Orr - J.P. Whiteside - E.B. LeMaster - W.MCF. Alexander -	No No No	E.L.	Hutton Storey Hardy	-	Aye Aye Aye
W.McF. Alexander -	No		•		
T.H. Tutwiler -	No				

Dr. Hutton then asked that the credentials presented by Dr. McIntosh be spread upon the minutes of the Board, whereupon Mr. J.P. Whiteside moved that the credentials presented by Dr. McIntosh from the Synod of Mississippi be received and filed, but that they be not incorporated in the minutes of the Board. This motion made by Mr. Whiteside was seconded and carried by a vote of six affirmatives and three negatives.

After the Board declined to enroll Dr. W.H. McIntosh as a member, he offered to vote on a matter which was being discussed. The Chairman of the Board ruled that Dr. McIntosh's request that he be allowed to vote was out of order, since he is not a member of the Board and only members of the Board can vote. This ruling of the Chairman was sustained by the Board.

It was moved that the Board recess at 12:30 for lunch in the Bell Room of Neely Hall, and that the Board adjourn at 4 p.m. because of the promotional dinner of the local campaign, which is to be held at the Gayoso Hotel at 6:15 p.m. Mr. T.H. Tutwiler, chairman of the campaign, cordially invited all the members of the Board to attend the dinner at the Gayoso Hotel.

At this time Dr. W.H. McIntosh retired from the meeting of the Board.

The minutes of the meeting of the Board of Directors held on September 6, 1935 were read for information. The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on January 6, 1936, copies of which minutes had not been received by the members of the Board, were read and approved. All of the minutes of the meetings of the Executive Committee held since the last annual meeting of the Board of Directors were approved, and all of the actions taken by the Executive Committee for this period have the approval of the Board.

The Chairman appointed the following committees:

FINANCE COMMITTEE - J.P. Whiteside, Chairman; T.H. Tutwiler, J.B. Hutton, B.A. Patch, and E.B. LeMaster

HOUSE COMMITTEE - J.W. Orr, Chairman; W. McF. Alexander

NOMINATING COMMITTEE - W.McF. Alexander, Chairman; E.L. Storey, and J.P. Whiteside HONORARY DEGREES COMMITTEE - R.W. Hardy, Chairman; Chas. E. Diehl, and E.B. LeMaster

The President presented his annual report to the Board, and the various items in the report were referred to the House Committee and the Finance Committee for action. A copy of the President's report is appended to these minutes.

The Treasurer's report was read, and referred to the Finance Committee. This report is appended to these minutes.

The report of the Secretary was contained in the Executive Committee minutes, which the Board had approved.

The report of the Clerk of the Faculty was submitted, and referred to the House Committee. This report is appended to these minutes.

Mr. C.L. Springfield, the recently elected Bursar, was introduced to the members of the Board.

At 11:30 a.m. the Board recessed for committee work.

The Board reconvened at 2:15 p.m.

The Chairman presented a resolution concerning the Alabama Street property. This resolution was adopted after an amendment, and the President and Secretary were authorized to execute a deed to the City of Memphis in accordance therewith. The resolution is as follows:

WHEREAS in the minutes of March 5, 1924 of Southwestern, the Building Board was instructed to convey certain real estate therein set out to Southwestern, and

WHEREAS, by inadvertance, such conveyance was not made of the property on the south side of Alabama Street, known as the east 100 feet of Lot 6 in Country Lots 504 and 506 as described in deed to the Building Board from the Trustees of Presbyterian Home dated March 6, 1924;

BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directors of Southwestern:

lst. That the surviving members of the Building Board are now directed to convey said real estate to Southwestern, in conformity to the instructions contained in previous resolutions;

2d. That the President and Secretary of Southwestern are instructed to convey to the City of Memphis a strip from the west side of said property described as follows:

A strip of land beginning in the south line of Alabama Avenue at the intersection with the east line of new Hill Street; thence southwardly 302.24 feet to a point; thence westwardly 4.78 feet; · thence northwardly 301.66 feet to the south line of Alabama Avenue; thence eastwardly along said south line of Alabama Avenue 10.06 feet to the point of beginning - being all of that portion of the property of the Southwestern Building Board as described in record Book 928, page 122 of the Register's Office of Shelby County, Tennessee, which lies within 33 feet of the center line of the new Hill Street as located and monumented by the City Engineer of the City of Memphis. Being a part of lot 6 of a subdivision of Country Lots 504 and 506.

The consideration for the transfer to the City of Memphis is the sum of \$500.00, to be paid in cash upon delivery of the deed to the City of Memphis, and complete exemption of Southwestern for all improvement assessments against property of Southwestern fronting on the new streets to be opened through said area.

The report of the Nominating Committee was presented, and unanimously adopted. This report is as follows:

The Committee on Nominations, through its Chairman, W.McF. Alexander, makes the following report:
Officers of the Board:

E.B. LeMaster, Chairman John W. Orr, Vice-Chairman Moore Moore, Secretary T.H. Tutwiler, Treasurer The above named officers, together with Chas. E. Diehl and B.A. Patch, are to form the Executive Committee.

Endowment Fund Committee:
R. Brinkley Snowden
Vance J. Alexander
Troy Beatty
President of the College
Treasurer of the College
Chairman of the Board of Directors, ex officio

The Executive Committee of the College is empowered to name a Citizens' Advisory Committee.

Respectfully submitted,

W. McF. Alexander, Chairman E.L. Storey J.P. Whiteside

The report of the Committee on Honorary Degrees was presented, and unanimously adopted. This report is as follows:

Your Committee on Honorary Degrees submits the following report. We recommend -

DOCTOR OF LAWS - Watkins Overton, Mayor of City of Memphis

DOCTOR OF LITERATURE - O.C. Carmichael, Dean of the Graduate School of Vanderbilt University, Nashville, Tenn.

DOCTOR OF EDUCATION - Frank Sweeney, President of LeMoyne College, Memphis

DOCTOR OF DIVINITY - Rev. J. Kelly Unger, West Point, Miss., missionary to Lepers, Korea

Rev. R.E. Hough, pastor of Central Presbyterian Church, Jackson, Miss.

Respectfully submitted,

R.W. Hardy, Chairman E.B. LeMaster Chas. E. Diehl

The House Committee submitted the following report, and its recommendations were adopted:

We note with great satisfaction the splendid work that is being done in all of the departments of the College. We are especially gratified at the establishment of the new department of music. We are pleased to note that, under the leadership of Professor B.C. Tuthill, this department is taking shape and is destined to fill a long felt need in the College.

We recommend that the names of the 1935 graduates of Southwestern be recorded in the minutes of the Board.

We note with peculiar interest the encouraging record made by Southwestern students who have applied for Rhodes Scholarships.

We would heartily endorse the plan to train the freshmen in the suggested course in "Public Affairs," giving special attention to social and economic problems. When the way is clear, we would recommend that a professor or professors be elected to that place.

We would favor the election of another librarian just as soon as it can be done.

We heartily approve of the bachelor's degree "with distinction" when preceded by the required preparations.

We express our gratitude to Professor C.G. Siefkin for the sacrifice he made in resigning his fellowship and deferring his entrance to the Princeton Graduate School, in order to meet the emergency which was created by the increased enrollment last September. We recognize that this generous action on his part in remaining at South-western this year makes it possible to maintain its high standards. We commend his study of the Tutorial Plan, and we approve the changes which have been made in that plan.

If ever there was a need for the church college it is today, with its materialism, agnosticism, atheism and Bolshevism. We would urge the pastors of the controlling Synods to acquaint the people of our Church with the excellencies of Southwestern, its honest and same educational system, its learned and Christian faculty, its splendid student body, and we advise that everything possible be done to give this knowledge to the people.

We wish to express our appreciation to Dr. U.S. Gordon, of Gainesville, Florida, and the former parishioners of Dr. A.B. Curry at Gainesville, Florida, Birmingham, Alabama, and Memphis, for the portrait of our beloved Dr. Curry, which they have generously provided.

We recommend that the suggested change in the hour for chapel be left to the President and Faculty.

Respectfully submitted,

J.W. Orr, Chairman W. McF. Alexander

The Finance Committee submitted the following report, which was

adopted:

The Finance Committee reports the following recommendations to the Board of Directors, to-wit:

That the Board of Directors approve the tentative budget adopted by the Executive Committee July 25, 1935, and recommend that the faculty's salaries be increased so that two-fifths of

the reduction heretofore made of twenty-five per cent be restored, the effect being that the salaries shall be eighty-five per cent of their former amounts as compared with seventy-five per cent at present, the said restoration to be effective beginning with the second semester of the current college year.

The Auditor's report for the fiscal year, ending June 30, 1935, having been considered by the Finance Committee and the Board at a meeting held on September 6, 1935, no further recommendations and official reference thereto were made at this time. The Finance Committee received a report of the Treasurer as information, and recommends that the Board extend its thanks to Mr. Tutwiler for his valuable services as Treasurer. We note that the current condition of the College as shown by the Balance Sheet and Income Statement presented to us by the Treasurer for six months ending December 31, 1935, encourages us to hope for the successful completion of the current college year. The said statements showing no operation deficit for the said period and showing income in excess of expenses paid, but leaving unpaid current bills for December and January.

That the continued successful operation of the College depends upon the campaign now being launched among the people of Memphis to raise \$40,000.00 for the support of the College, and the raising of a like amount by the Synods. We note that the Memphis campaign is being started under the most promising aspects, and with great promise of complete success. The thanks of the Board are extended to those who are taking the active lead in this matter. That the Board of Directors urge upon the several Synods the importance of the said Synods taking active steps toward raising their portion of this annual support fund. Unless the annual support fund is forthcoming, it will be impossible to continue the successful operation of the College with funds otherwise available.

That the need of the annual support fund for the College forces upon us the realization for the need of a larger permanent endowment fund for the stabilization of the College. And the Board recommends that the efforts now being made toward the increasing of the endowment fund continue wherever possible. That this need be kept before the members of the Church, and that the members of the Church be urged to increase our endowment fund by providing legacies for the College. That a formal campaign for raising additional endowment funds be deferred for the present.

The Board notes with pleasure the successful management of investment funds, the last Auditor's report showing an average percentage yield of 4.88%. We are informed that this result indicates a high degree of success in the management of this fund, and the Board expresses its appreciation and gratitude to the members of the Endowment Fund Committee for their unselfish and voluntary service in the management of this fund; namely, R.B. Snowden, Vance J. Alexander, Troy Beatty, T.H. Tutwiler, E.B. LeMaster and Chas. E. Diehl.

The Board expresses its cordial appreciation to the Carnegie Corporation for the assistance it has been to the

College during the continuance of the grant by the Carnegie Corporation to the support fund of Southwestern. We do not see how it would have been possible to have continued the operations of the College on the high plane of standards during the recent years without this help and assistance. The Board is greatly appreciative of the assistance now being given to the College by the General Education Board in the matter of funds for the library and various donations for the professors to do further graduate work.

The matter of changing the time of the annual meeting of the Board of Directors to conform with the change made in the fiscal year of the College is submitted to the Board of Directors without recommendation by the Finance Committee, it being the opinion of the Finance Committee, however, that the annual meeting should be held as close as practicable to the ending of the fiscal year of the College.

Respectfully submitted,

J.P. Whiteside, Chairman

T.H. Tutwiler

B.A. Patch

J.B. Hutton

President Charles E. Diehl called attention to the fact that this meeting of the Board of Directors marked the thirty-fifth year of continuous service of Dr. W.McF. Alexander as a Director of Southwestern from the Synod of Louisiana. He spoke rather feelingly of the great service which Dr. Alexander has rendered through these years. He noted that for three and a half decades Dr. Alexander has been the one constant factor in the Board, and that he, by his clear vision, unfaltering faith, and unswerving fidelity, is perhaps more than any other one individual responsible for the continued existence of Southwestern. Several members of the Board expressed their appreciation of him, after which Dr. Alexander made a very modest response. Upon motion of Dr. J.W. Orr, the President was authorized to send Dr. Alexander some token of appreciation which would express the esteem in which he is held by the Board.

Upon motion of Mr. J.P. Whiteside, Dr. George Lang, of the University of Alabama, was nominated for the degree of Doctor of Literature, which nomination is to be considered and acted upon at a later meeting of the Board.

Mr. J.P. Whiteside moved that the By-Laws of the College be changed to provide that the annual meeting of the Board of Directors be held the first Tuesday of September each year, and that a regular stated meeting of the Board be held on the first Tuesday of February each year. This motion was carried.

The President was requested to communicate with Dr. Moore, expressing the Board's sorrow for his illness and his absence from the meeting of the Board, and the hope for his speedy recovery.

The minutes of the meeting were read and approved.

The meeting adjourned, after prayer by Rev. E.L. Storey.

New Watch
Secretary Pro Tem.

DEGREES IN COURSE CONFERRED AT THE COMMENCEMENT EXERCISES OF SOUTHWESTERN TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 1935.

BACHELOR OF ARTS

Ione Agee Adams John Daniel Barnes Olive Madison Black Benjamin Alexander Bogy, Jr. Mildred Molka Brandes Edmond Reed Brock Robert Livingston Brown Robert Beverly Buckingham Walter Stephen Cain, Jr. McLemore Elder John Perry Gaither Louis Rossell Gauchat William Cross Gee Sarah Elizabeth Gemmill Helen Bridger Gordon Minnie Lee Hamer Olga Florence Hartmann Thomas Clarke Huckabee Sophia Elizabeth Hunt Donald Horace Johnson Robert S. Johnson Thomas Shelton Jones Charles Albert Ledsinger, Jr. Teresa Lilly William Sivley Moore Annie Laurie Pentecost Jessie Barry Richmond Dorothy Schoolfield Harold Ralston Simmons Charlotte Parker Stanage Eugene Young Stewart Henry Cannon Watkins Howard Blanton White George Siefert Williss Arthur Womble, Jr. Thelma Worthington Ned Clark Wright

Memphis, Tennessee Ripley, Tennessee. Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee West, Mississippi Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Indianola, Mississippi Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Clarksville, Tennessee Lambert, Mississippi Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee New Orleans, Louisiana Uniontown, Alabama Memphis, Tennessee. Memphis, Tennessee. Memphis, Tennessee Corinth, Mississippi Memphis. Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee. Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Clarksdale, Mississippi Memphis, Tennessee DeRidder, Louisiana Memphis, Tennessee Lamont, Mississippi Memphis, Tennessee Warren, Arkansas Blytheville, Arkansas Shreveport, Louisiana

HONORS STUDENTS BACHELOR OF ARTS

Rodney Montgomery Baine
Olivia Elizabeth Reames
Robert Goyer Walker

Tupelo, Mississippi Memphis, Tennessee Grand Rapids, Michigan

BACHELOR OF ARTS WITH DISTINCTION

Joseph Raymond Crosby, Jr. Mobi

Mobile, Alabama

BACHELOR OF SCIENCE

James Tidwell Hall Hortense Sarah Louckes Charles Lester Maxey Vernon David Pettit Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee Memphis, Tennessee.

HONORARY DEGREES CONFERRED AT THE COMMENCEMENT EXERCISES OF SOUTHWESTERN, TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 1935

DOCTOR OF DIVINITY

The Reverend Thomas Calhoun Barr Nashville, Tennessee
Associate Pastor, First Presbyterian Church
The Reverend Martin Armstrong Hopkins, 12 Tenghsien, Shantung, China
Professor, North China Theological Seminary

DOCTOR OF EDUCATION

Robert L. Jones Memphis, Tennessee Superintendent, Memphis Public Schools

DOCTOR OF LAWS

Alfred Hume
Chancellor, University of Mississippi
Albert Bruce Curry
Pastor Emeritus, Second Presbyterian Church, Memphis, Tennessee
Hardwig Peres
Merchandise Broker

University, Mississippi
Greenville, South Carolina
Church, Memphis, Tennessee

ANNUAL REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

To the Board of Directors of Southwestern:

The President of the College takes pleasure in submitting the following report:

The only change in the personnel of the Board of Directors this year is that which was caused by the death of Mr. Jerome T. Fuller, of Centreville, Alabama, whose place was filled by the election of Judge R.T.Simpson, of Florence, Alabama. The Synods of Tennessee, Alabama, and Louisiana in each case reelected for a four-year term the Memphis Presbyterian who of Board of was nominated by the Board of Directors: respectively, Mr. T.H. Directors Tutwiler, Dr. John W. Orr, and Mr. E.B. LeMaster. The Board, therefore, is now constituted as follows: Alabama: J.P. Whiteside, 1936; Donald C. MacGuire, 1937; R.T. Simpson, 1938; John W. Orr, 1939. Louisiana: W. McF. Alexander, 1936; Robert E. Craig, 1937; Alfred C. Glassell, 1938; E.B. LeMaster, 1939. Mississippi: J.B. Hutton, 1936; Edgar L. Storey, 1937; Robert W. Hardy, 1938; 1939. Tennessee: Moore Moore, 1936; B.A. Patch, 1937; William Hume, 1938; T.H. Tutwiler, 1939.

The College has suffered a heavy bereavement, not only in the death of our colleague, Mr. Jerome T. Fuller, but also in the sudden passing of our Bursar, Mr. A.H. Sarafian. The following tributes but feebly express our regard for these fellow workers, and the sense of loss sustained by their passing.

With deep sorrow the Board of Directors of Southwestern records the sudden death on Tuesday, February 12, 1935, of Jerome T. Fuller, of Centreville, Alabama, since 1915 a member of this Board, and extends heartfelt sympathy to Mrs. Fuller and the other members of his family. For many years Mr. Fuller, In Memoriam who was born in Centreville, Alabama, October 21, 1874, had Jerome T. Fuller practiced law in his native town, and he was widely known throughout the State of Alabama. As a leader in the Sunday School and as a ruling elder, he was active in the work of the Presbyterian Church.

He was President of the Bibb County Board of Education. He was prominently identified with the political life of his State, and was the author in 1907 of the Fuller Liquor Bill, the first state-wide prohibition law to be enacted in Alabama. He held a unique place in the community life of his section, and was universally respected and beloved.

For twenty years, with rare fidelity and untiring devotion, he served the interests of Southwestern. Through all the troubled times of the removal of the College, with the attendant litigation and unpleasantness, he contributed his unwavering faith, his clear vision, his unfaltering courage, and his wise counsel. He rendered no small service in helping to build here in Memphis this great institution, which stands, in part at least, as one of his lasting memorials. We who remain count it a privilege to have served with him in this enduring work.

It is with great sorrow and a profound sense of loss that we record the death on December 5, 1935, of our Bursar, Mr. A.H. Sarafian, who for more than six years has served Southwestern in this capacity with a loyalty, an efficiency,

and a devotion which have made him invaluable. With the background of a varied and successful business experience, an intimate know-ledge of Memphis and its institutions, and a wide acquaintance with its citizens, he came to this position in February, 1929, and from the first he gave himself wholeheartedly to the work.

As the months passed he became more definitely identified with the ideals and with the life of the institution, and willingly enlarged the scope of his

activities. He became familiar with the various phases of the work of the College, and took over, with the hearty approval of the Executive Committee, the business management of the institution, including the exacting and burdensome athletic affairs. A vital, forceful character, capable, industrious, generous, with sound judgment, he commanded the respect of all with whom he came into contact. His hearty and kindly spirit, united with a fine sense of humor, made him a desirable companion, and these, together with his integrity of character, accounted largely for his many warm and enduring friendships.

He was a rare and an outstanding character, who rendered a great service to Southwestern, and whose place it will be difficult to fill. Our hearts go out in deep sympathy to his wife and son, upon whom this bereavement falls with appalling weight.

There were seven additions to the faculty in September, 1935. Five of these were replacements. The other two men were secured to expand the curriculum; one as Director of Music, and the other for courses in Business Administration.

Mr. Burnet C. Tuthill, who holds the degrees of M.A. and M.M., was Faculty chosen as Director of Music. Mr. W. Porter McLendon, who has his master's degree from the University of Virginia, and who has had

Assistant Professor of Business Administration. Dr. Ogden Baine, '31, who did his graduate work at New York University, takes the place of Mr. Russell Perry, '33, as Assistant Alumni Secretary, in addition to assuming some of the teaching work in chemistry. Dr. J.R. Meadow, who holds his doctor's degree from Johns Hopkins University, takes the place of Dr. Wm. O. Swan, as Professor of Chemistry. Dr. J. Henry Davis, who holds his doctor's degree from the University of Chicago, comes as Professor of Biology, in place of Dr. W.O. Puckett. Mr. J.M. Linton, who holds his master's degree from Princeton University, and who has almost completed the work for his doctorate there, takes the place of Mr. W.T. Jones, as Assistant Professor of English. Dr. Jared E. Wenger, who was awarded his doctor's degree by Princeton University in 1934, and who spent the following year abroad, was secured as Assistant Professor of Modern Languages, in the place of Dr. James H. Wilson.

The fellowship at the University of Chicago granted last year by the General Education Board to Mr. A.S. McIlwaine, '24, Assistant Professor of English, was continued, and he expects to receive his doctor's degree in June, 1936. A similar fellowship at Princeton University was granted by the General Education Board for September, 1935, to Mr. C.G. Siefkin, Assistant Professor of Political Science. As a result of the unexpected increase in enrollment, making necessary an additional member of the faculty, Mr. Siefkin, at great personal sacrifice, agreed to defer his entrance to the Princeton Graduate School, and consented, in this emergency, to remain at Southwestern this year.

In addition to cooperating with the learned societies in their respective fields, and despite their heavy teaching load, practically all of the members of the faculty are endeavoring to relate themselves, and thereby Southwestern,

happily and helpfully to the community. A sense of responsiFaculty bility, heightened by a feeling of appreciation for the attitude of the general public towards Southwestern, impels them to respond to innumerable calls, and to engage in a wide variety of professional and personal activities. They make no small contribution to the cultural life of this section in the spheres of religion, art, literature, science, social welfare, and civic development.

Lectures and addresses have been delivered by Dr. C.L. Townsend to the students of Garrett Biblical Institute, Chicago, Illinois, on Political Science, and to local organizations on Literature and on Modern Drama; by Dr. A.P. Kelso on "English Gothic;" by Dr. M.W. Storn on various subjects relating to Mexico: by Professor M.H. Townsend on "Religion in Russia," and on questions of social welfare; by Dr. P.N. Rhodes, including experimental demonstrations, in his field of Physics; by Dr. C.L. Baker, illustrated, on "Corals Collected by Southwestern's Marine Expedition;" by Professor B.C. Tuthill on some topics relating to music; by Dr. W.O. Shewmaker, Dr. H.J. Bassett, Professors C.G. Siefkin, F.B. Gear, E.G. Haden, and others upon a variety of subjects as occasion required. Dr. R.C. Hon made a valuable study, and wrote a report, for the Memphis Chamber of Commerce on "The Economic Position of Memphis." Professor Tuthill, besides having his musical compositions produced by outstanding orchestras and choirs, is publishing in the Musical Quarterly his biographical and critical essay on "Howard Hanson." Professor Allen Tate has published several stories, articles, or poems in the Yale Review, the Virginia Quarterly, the Southern Review, and the New Republic; "The Mediterranean and Other Poems" (The Alcestis Press, New York, Limited edition of 160 copies; \$10.00 a copy). Next month his newest book will be published by Chas. Scribner's Sons, "Reactionary Essays on Poetry and Ideas." Dr. M.L. MacQueen, '19, has published two scholarly mathematical papers in the Duke Mathematical Journal and in the American Journal of Mathematics.

Perhaps the most noteworthy production by a member of our faculty is the recent volume of Dr. S.H. Monk, '22, entitled "The Sublime in XVIII Century England." This book is published by the Modern Language Association of America, and is one of a General Series of the publications of that Association.

It is remarkable that the members of our faculty have such an imposing list of extra-curricular activities. They are perfectly capable, as the above outline will indicate, and could do their full share in extending the bounds of knowledge, if they had the time. However, we have laid the stress upon teach-

ing, and ours is a teaching faculty, which is the important thing. Faculty Salaries It is difficult to have both a teaching and a research faculty. have a close approach to this rare combination, but it is well nigh impossible for men to carry the teaching load which our men carry, including the tutorials, and yet engage in research and publication. It should be borne in mind that our men are for the most part giving themselves wholeheartedly to this tutorial work in the interests of the students and the institution, in the face of a 25% salary cut, which has been in force for four years, and which, with rising prices, makes living conditions difficult. They are sacrificing their professional ambitions for the cause of quality education. It would be an ungrateful constituency which did not appreciate the great work which these men are doing, and which did not use every possible means to restore salaries which even in normal times were quite inadequate. Living costs are said to have risen some 16%. It would seem that the least we could do for our loyal fellow workers is to restore 10% of the salary cuts, beginning February 1, 1936. It is not pleasant to contemplate the fact that our salary scale for the past four years has been lower even than the minimum amounts set by the Southern Association of Colleges as a requirement of its members. We must never forget that it is the faculty which really makes the college, and the sort of Christian scholars who compose the faculty of Southwestern is not easy to find.

Last summer an effort was made to give to the people of Memphis, particularly to the Southwestern Century Club, a series of lectures dealing largely with modern
problems. It was planned to give two of these lectures each week. One lecture
was to be given by an outstanding Memphis citizen who was recognized

Faculty as an authority on the subject to be discussed, and the other by a

Lectures member of our faculty. These lectures were continued for several weeks, but the heat rather discouraged a large attendance, and the series was not completed.

The lectures which were delivered set a high standard, and we are greatly indebted, not only to the members of our faculty, but to the other lecturers, all of whom generously gave their services for this work. Dean O.W. Hyman, of the University of Tennessee Medical School, spoke on "Liberal Education and Leadership in a Democracy;" Mr. M.A. Lightman, President of the Malco Theaters, on "The Development of the Motion Picture Industry;" Mr. George Morris, of the Commercial Appeal, on "Cotton and Foreigh Trade;" Judge Charles N. Burch on "The Constitution." Mr. I.B. Tigrett, of Jackson, Tennessee, President of the Gulf, Mobile & Northern Railway, agreed to deliver a lecture on "Transportation," but the series was discontinued on account of the heat, and his lecture was deferred to a later date.

This fall a series of weekly extension lectures was inaugurated by Dr. C.L. Townsend on "The World Today." These lectures are open to the public free of charge, and have proved to be more popular. Dr. Wenger and Professor Siefkin have each contributed a lecture to this series.

At the request of some of our friends, arrangements were made to put in an evening extension course on "Life Insurance Fundamentals." This course is the first of a series of courses leading to the diploma of the "American College of Life Underwriters." This class, composed of some twenty insurance Extension salesmen or agency officers, meets an hour and a half every Monday Course night, and the keen interest shown at the beginning has been maintained. Dr. R.S. Pond was the instructor for the first semester, and Dr. W.R. Atkinson is to conduct the work in "Salesmanship" during the second semester.

The enrollment of students for the first semester of this year is 472, an increase of 106 over last year's figure. There are 80 more men students and 26 more women students. The greatest increase is found in the Report of the freshman class, and the next greatest in the senior class.

Registrar The sophomore class is larger, but the junior class is smaller. The Registrar's office has presented its usual comprehensive report, a part of which is herewith recorded.

ENROLLMENT	BY	CLASSES	FOR	THE	PAST	FIVE	YEARS
		1071	3.05	7 O	1077	2 3	ORA

	1931	1932	1933	1934	1935
Senior Class	61	62	55	46	71
Junior Class	85	60	65	86	83
Sophomore Class	99	85	122	94	108
Freshman Class	145	174	143	134	202
Special Students	12	13	17	6	8
	402	394	402	366	472

ENROLLMENT BY DENOMINATIONS FOR THE PAST FIVE YEARS

	1931	1932	1933	1934	1935
Baptist	53	33	43	39	53
Catholic	14	11	10	14	14
Church of Christ	22	18	10	9	21
Christian Scientist	7	5	2	2	4
Congregational	3	3	2	2	1
Dutch Reformed	1	0	0	0	0
Episcopal	48	53	63	51	44
Greek Orthodox	0	0	0	1	1
International Bible Students	0	1	0	1	1
Jewish	8	11	15	7	8
Lutheran	1	3	1	ı	3
Methodist	101	104	105	92	134
Presbyterian	144	151	151	146	185
Unitarian	0	1	0	ı	2
Unknown	0	0	0	0	1
	402	394	402	366	472

FIVE YEAR STUDY OF NEW STUDENTS ADMITTED

	1931	1932	1933	1934	1935
Freshman Men	81	102	71	69	123
Freshman Women	4 8	58	60	53	65
Transfer Men and Specials	27	15	17	14	25
Transfer Women and Specials	24	12	23	23	23
4-	180	187	171	159	236

FIVE YEAR STUDY OF DEGREES CONFERRED BY SOUTHWESTERN

	1	931		1932			1933			1934			
	Men	Women	Total	Men	Women	Total	Men	Women	Total	Men V	Vomen '	Total	
B.A.	20	25	45	24	34	58	22	20	42	27	15	42	
B.S.	3	0	3	4	1	5	4	1	5	8	1	9	
	23	25	48	28	35	63	26	21	47	35	16	51	
					1	9 3 5							
					Men V	Women 1	otal						
			В	.A.	26	15	41						
			В	.s.	3	1	4						
					29	16	45						

GEOGRAPHICAL DISTRIBUTION OF STUDENTS First Semester 1935-36

Alabama	32
Arkansas	38
Florida	1
Kansas	1
Kentucky	1
Louisiana	5
Michigan	1
Mississippi	55
Missouri	2
New York	1
Rhode Island	1
Tennessee (Memphis 290)	331
Texas	2
Japan	ı
•	472

FRATERNITY AND SORORITY AVERAGES 1934-35

	First Semester	Second Semester
Pi Kappa Alpha	2.91	2.97
Theta Nu Epsilon	2.65	2.75
Alpha Tau Omega	2.52	2.48
Sigma Alpha Epsilon	2.41	2.40
Sigma Nu	2.35	1.96
Kappa Sigma	2.00	2.20
Kappa Alpha	1.90	2.07
All Men's Average	2.18	2.18
All Fraternity Average	2.34	2.35
All Fraternity Pledges' Average	1.92	1.85
Non Fraternity Men's Average	2.38	2.07
Kappa Delta	2.65	2.34
Chi Omega	2.62	2.21
Zeta Tau Alpha	2.44	2.45
Delta Delta Delta	2.40	2.56
Alpha Omicron Pi	2.24	1.84

FRATERNITY AND SORORITY AVERAGES CONTINUED 1934-35

	First Semester	Second Semester
All Women's Average	2.33	2.25
All Sorority Average	2.47	2.26
All Sorority Pledges' Average	2.10	1.94
Non Sorority Women's Average	2.83	2.82
All College Average	2.24	2.21

SIZE OF DEPARTMENTS

	1931	1932	1933	1934	1935
English	337	324	348	71 <i>C</i>	700
History and Political Science				316	388
	265	282	266	284	308
Bible	248	246	218	210	300
Mathematics	237	241	221	187	251
Economics	66	7 5	107	79	193
Psychology and Education	130	97	125	82	130
Spanish	106	113	91	66	129
Biology	94	55	86	89	127
French	157	136	110	125	105
Chemistry	110	137	107	90	98
Greek	65	53	41	69	77
Sociology	15	58	43	54	71
Latin	32	26	28	26	33
Philosophy	37	35	28	31	29
German	46	43	37	32	22
Music					21
Physics	24	27	20	17	20
Public Speaking				n	14
Italian				13	8

FACULTY LOAD First Semester 1935-36

Professor	Teaching H	sive of	Exclu	tudents sive of	Reading JrSr.	Students	Honors Studen	Total	Hours
	Time with R	and H.S.		H. Stud.		oop	Dodden	Class	
	Lec.	Lab.	Lec.	Lab.				Lec.	Lab.
Atkinson	10	$\frac{-4}{4}$	104	104	8	0	0	14	4
Baine	3	4	6	6	Ö	4	Ö	5	4
Baker	· 7	16	61	61	2	7	Ŏ	11 1	16
Bassett	12		31		2	2	Ö	14	0
Cooper	12		96		6	ō	ĭ	16	0
J. Henry Davis	8	10	60	54	4	ž	Ō	11	10
John H. Davis	12		117		5	3	Õ	16	0
Gear	12		122		2	6	Ö	16	Ö
Haden	12		95		7	ž	ŏ	16분	0
Hartley	12		90		0	8	0	16	Ö
Hon	9		104		9	o	ĭ	14 \}	0
Huber	3	10	14	5 6	4	9	Ō	~	_
Johnson	6		57	-	7			9½	10
Kelso	15		116		ó	0	6 *	15‡	0
Linton	9		82		8	3	0	$16\frac{1}{2}$	0
McLendon	8	6	51	23	3	0	0	13	0
MacQueen	12	•	74	ລວ	0	5	0	12	6
Meadow	5	11	74	31	0	5	0	14½	0
Monk	9		73	21	9	0	0	5	11
Pond	12		87			0	0	$13\frac{1}{2}$	0
Rhodes	9	12	19	19	0 1	3	0	$13\frac{1}{2}$	0
Shewmaker	9	_~	89	19		5	0	12	12
Siefkin	14	2	94	7	5	7	0	15	0
Storn	18	~	107	,	9	0	1	19 ½	2
Strickler	19		76		2	0	0	19	0
Tate	. 9		76 76		0	3	1	21 ½	0
C.L. Townsend	12		41		9	0	0	13 ½	0
M.H. Townsend	12		91		0	10	0	17	0
Tuthill	6**		21		0	6	0	15	0
Wenger	15		78		0	0	0	6	0
3	***		10		1	7	0	19	0

^{*} Two students reading for honors, four for distinction

^{**} Not including choir and band practice

Note 1: R.S. - Reading Students; H.S. - Honors Students.

Note 2: One hour a week ordinarily allowed for honors students; one-half hour a week allowed for reading students.

Acting Dean A.T. Johnson, in his annual report to the President, notes the increased enrollment, and the consequent necessity for enlarging the faculty, rearranging the schedule of courses, securing additional dormitory space, pro-

Report of dations for tutorial conferences. These rearrangements were the Dean effected with the minimum loss of time, and the classroom work has proceeded uninterruptedly. He notes that the new courses in Business Administration have proved popular, and believes that they are in part responsible for the increase in enrollment. The total enrollment in economics courses this year is 193, as compared with 79 last year. A sound course in Business Administration is being provided for our students.

He refers to the cooperative plan with the Memphis College of Music, by which a course of study has been outlined leading to the bachelor of arts degree with music as a major. The candidates for this degree will have courses in applied music at the Memphis College of Music. The reciprocal arrangement with the Memphis College of Music provides for having all its candidates for the bachelor of music degree take their required academic subjects at Southwestern. Twenty-one students are enrolled in Professor Tuthill's course in music at Southwestern. Much effort has been already expended in the organization of musical activities on the campus. A band has been organized, which has made an excellent showing. The training of the college choir is also in progress, and plans for a glee club and an ensemble of string players are under way. More than 100 students are already taking part in musical activities. The work in music is a step in the direction of giving practical expression to cultural education, and it is useful also in providing a wholesome outlet for student activity. Professor Linton is helping with the dramatic activities of the students, and Professor Siefkin is directing the debating activities. musical, dramatic, and debating activities on the campus are sufficient answer to the charge that our students are interested only in social and athletic events.

As a result of our critical study of the Tutorial Plan, two changes were decided upon. One of these provided for excluding from the junior-senior tutorials students who do not have a "C" average, and of making the courses optional. The reasons for this change in policy are that it is believed that students in the lower grade brackets are better off with the discipline of class courses than they are with the plan of independent study, and it was felt that the faculty load should be lessened, especially in certain departments. It will require the experience of at least a year to test the wisdom of this policy. The other change was referred to in last year's report, the offering of a new type of degree. Southwestern continues to offer the ordinary bachelor's degree, and also the degree "with honors" for specially qualified students, who are given the privilege of reading for Honors. This third type of the bachelor's degree, the degree "with distinction," is intended for those students who for some reason are not able to read for Honors, but who should obtain something better than an ordinary degree. The chief requirement for this degree is, in addition to the regular requirements, the satisfactory completion of a comprehensive or departmental examination in the field of the major subject. order to prepare for this examination, the student is required to take a tutorial course of the third type in his senior year, a course which is designed to fill in the gaps in his knowledge of his major field, gaps left by the more specialized courses. By this method the chief criticism of the comprehensive examination system, that students are not properly prepared for it, will be met. It is evident that this Type III tutorial course will vary, since it will be fitted to the individual needs of the particular student. Some twenty-six students have this year enrolled for the degree "with distinction."

Dr. Johnson, in view of his brief incumbency in the Dean's Office, offers no particular recommendations concerning the general educational activities of the institution. He believes that excellent work is being done in the classrooms, and that there has been steady improvement in this respect during the nine years he has been connected with the College. He finds the duties of the Dean's office heavier than he had anticipated, and expresses his profound appreciation for the work of the Misses Gary, in the Registrar's Office, without whose ever present aid he could not have accomplished his task. He voices a statement, in which everyone connected with Southwestern will concur when he says, "I believe that no more faithful or efficient work than theirs (Misses Gary) is being done on our campus."

Professor W.R. Cooper, Dean of Men, reports on his visits to certain selected centers throughout the four Synods, and his effort to impress the people of this section with the type of student desired at Southwestern. He

notes the almost universal desire on the part of students

Report of the Dean of Men of students who are interested in engineering and journalism. There are comparatively few who have our point of view, who

have the vision to desire the discipline which comes from four years of a sound liberal education, and who are willing to persist patiently to fit themselves for a larger future. Most of them are interested in so-called "skills," in practical training. They want courses that have "a prodigious usefulness." They want to be equipped for important positions in life at a minimum cost, in a minimum time, and with a minimum effort. In many educational quarters, mediocrity seems to be the order of the day. The mania for speed and for cheapness, and the desire to "get by" with the least possible effort, are the sworn enemies of that thoroughness for which Southwestern strives, and without which an educational institution will have difficulty in justifying its existence. One of the most far reaching disasters, we believe, is the tendency of the secondary schools to curtail, not only their requirements in Latin and mathematics, but even the opportunities for the students to profit by the discipline which these exacting subjects provide.

Professor Margaret H. Townsend, Dean of Women, notes in her report the increase in the enrollment. She notes further that the all-woman's average of scholarship for the session of 1934-35 was 2.25, as compared with the all-men's average of 2.18, and that out of twelve honor

Report of the students for that session, five were women. She refers to Dean of Women the care which is taken for the health of the women students, the regular classes in physical education for those who are physically fit, and the corrective provisions for those who have some sort of physical disability. Each student is given a medical examination at the beginning of the session. The women students are given instruction, and encouraged to participate in such sports as golf, tennis, hockey, basketball, volley ball, track, riflery, and archery. More attention has been paid to golf and archery this session than formerly. Badminton has been introduced. Inter-class and inter-sorority contests stimulate interest in the games.

Sixteen women students have received N.Y.A. aid this session. They have engaged in definite projects, such as -

- (1) A publicity project to secure more publicity for the work done at the College, and to check competitive publicity on the part of sororities and fraternities.
- (2) A project to lessen women's social activities on the campus.
- (3) Work, under expert supervision, at the Juvenile Court on a map of delinquency areas in Memphis.

- (4) Filing and case work, under professional direction, at the Children's Bureau.
- (5) Work on a museum project in the Science Building.
- (6) Work as assistants in the library, in the registrar's office, and in the dean of women's office.

Trained social workers in the city have expressed great satisfaction with the quality of help given by our women students.

The American Association of University Women has signified its intention of giving a scholarship of \$30.00 annually to a woman student in the junior or senior class.

Seventeen women graduated in 1935. Of these, two are teaching in the city schools, two are engaged in post graduate work, three have taken business positions, two are taking a business course, one has become a national officer of the Chi Omega sorority, and one is married.

The following graduates hold post graduate scholarships: Miss Barbara Bates, '31, a teaching fellowship at the University of Wisconsin, where she is studying for her Ph.D. degree; Miss Anne Feild, '34, a scholarship in the New York School of Social Service; and Miss Jessie Richmond, '35, a library scholarship at the University of Illinois.

Dr. H.J. Bassett, Dean of Freshmen, though he is teaching one more course than he did last year, continues his important work of helping the freshmen to adjust themselves to their new environment. He reports satisfactory inter-

Report of the them. He has inaugurated a number of improvements in the Dean of Freshmen matter of arranging for interviews, in leasing the rooms, and in cooperation with the faculty advisers of the individual students. The failures among the freshmen at the end of the first report period of this session were not excessive, in spite of the fact that it was necessary to secure rooms off the campus for some of the students. Miss Adele Bigelow, a senior, is serving for her third year as Dr. Bassett's faithful and efficient assistant.

Dr. A.P. Kelso, Chairman of the Honors Committee, reports the results of the four students who last June completed their Honors work, as follows:

Rodney Montgomery Baine - Honors in English and High Honors

Report of the in French. Honors Committee Olivia Eliza

Olivia Elizabeth Reames - Honors in English and French.
Robert Goyer Walker - Honors in English and Economics.
Joseph Raymond Crosby, Jr. - Distinction in Economics.

It should be noted that the papers of the above-named students were read and graded as a voluntary and gratuitous service by the following outside examiners, whose comments on the quality of work done were extremely complimentary:

Dr. Joseph Hendren, Rice Institute, Houston, Texas
Dean Maxwell A. Smith, University of Chattanooga, Chattanooga, Tenn.
Dr. Earl J. Hamilton, Duke University, Durham, N.C.

The following students were granted permission to read for Honors during the session of 1935-36:

Maurice Carlson - English and Greek
Richard Dunlap - Economics and History

Kate Galbreath - English and History

Raford Herbert - English and Political Science

Norma Lee - English and French

Audrey Townsend - English and Political Science

Jameson Jones - English and Greek

Miss Galbreath and Miss Lee were advised to drop Honors by the departments concerned; Mr. Jones and Mr. Herbert decided to withdraw from Honors courses, thus leaving only three students who are actually enrolled for the Honors courses this year. However, as has been noted, there are twenty-six students registered for the degree "with distinction." The fear was expressed last year that the proposed degree "with distinction" would reduce the number of students who would read for Honors. It is hoped that this will not be the case, though the record of this year is not encouraging. It is probable that some who could have read for Honors are contenting themselves with the degree "with distinction." The elimination of the minor or second major may be somewhat responsible. However, it is quite possible that some students who are capable of doing Honors work prefer to broaden their general knowledge by taking courses in other departments.

Professor F.B. Gear, Chairman of the Faculty Committee on Religious Life, notes that the outstanding difficulty of religious work on the campus is that of making religion real. In this it does not differ from religious work in

Report of the Committee on Religious Life

other places, for everywhere there is a great deal that is unreal or shoddy. However, religion on the campus has its own peculiar problems. Here are young people with inquiring minds, trying to adjust themselves and their conceptions to an ever-enlarging universe. For the most

part, however thoughtless and indifferent they appear, they are sincere. They are not more selfish than their elders, and they are much more responsive. Well-bred and well-mannered students observe the proprieties, and it is not easy to determine what is passing in the minds of those students of refined tastes who maintain a dignified reserve, and who feel that religion is a very personal matter. The fact that every member of the faculty of Southwestern has a spirit of reverence, and is not only sound in his Christian faith, but in sympathy with the difficulties which the students are facing, is a reassuring consideration. The close contacts of the faculty with the students make it easy for them to discuss their personal problems.

The cabinet of the Southwestern Christian Union, which meets regularly every two weeks, coordinates the work of the various religious organizations on the campus. Dr. Rrank H. Caldwell, Professor of Homiletics at Louisville Theological Seminary, delivered the annual sermon before the Southwestern Christian Union on Sunday, June 2, 1935. Dr. Caldwell was also the principal speaker for the Annual Retreat, which was held September 8-10, 1935, at which time plans were made for a program for the session.

The Ministerial Club holds its regular weekly meetings, and engages in various forms of religious work. The Southwestern Bible Class meets at sixthirty on Sunday evenings in the social room of Calvin Hall. The attendance upon this Class has been larger than usual, and the interest manifested by the students is gratifying. The students of Southwestern cooperated in the Community Fund drive, and more than \$200.00 was contributed to this fund by the student body. Three students and one professor attended the Student Volunteer Movement convention, which was held in Indianapolis during the Christmas holidays.

Four formal vesper services were held during the year. Each class sponsored one of these services. The Reverend Samuel Stanworth, D.D., pastor of the First Presbyterian Church, Jackson, Tennessee, conducted the service on February 24, 1935, the Day of Prayer for Schools and Colleges. The religious drama, "The Terrible Meek," by Charles Rann Kennedy, was presented at the Easter Vesper Service, April 14, 1935. The Reverend Thomas C. Barr, D.D., associate pastor of the First Presbyterian Church, Nashville, Tennessee, spoke at the Armistice Day Vesper Service, November 10, 1935. The speaker for the Christmas Vesper Service, December 15, 1935, was the Reverend Grayson L. Tucker, D.D., pastor of the First Presbyterian Church, Laurel, Mississippi.

The Young Women's Christian Association has the largest membership this year that it has ever had. It meets every third week. The average attendance at the meetings has been about seventy-five. It cooperates with the Southwestern Christian Union and the newly formed Sociology Club in such charitable work as visiting needy families, collecting clothes, donating food, and giving a group of needy children a Christmas dinner and useful gifts. The devotional spiritual side of the Y.W.C.A. has been more seriously stressed this year than ever before. A Committee has been appointed to encourage more regular church attendance by dormitory students. A very definite effort has been made to have each member take a personal part in some kind of Christian work.

The Library Committee, of which Dr. A.T. Johnson is Chairman, reports that Southwestern is maintaining its splendid circulation record. The average number of books used per student during the session of 1934-35 was 78.86. The circulation records of the present session, as regards percentages, The Library are identical.

Our collection of catalogued books now numbers 36,439 volumes. Of this number 2120 were added during the session ending last June. Of this number 544 were gifts. The General Education Board, with its grant of \$3,000, is the largest donor. Thirty volumes of Italian classics were given by the Royal Italian Consulate of St. Louis, a welcome addition to our Italian section. From the Moody Investment Service we received a set of the Moody Manuals, which will be very useful. From our friend, Mr. Abe Waldauer, of Memphis, we received six volumes concerning Henry George and the Single Tax.

We are rapidly outgrowing our temporary library quarters. This growth, of course, must by no means be retarded, since a live and growing library is essential to the proper conduct of the college work. By the end of this year, additional shelving will be required, and the estimated cost of this shelving is about \$800.00. The present library space is greatly overtaxed, and it is hoped that some means of providing adequate space can be furnished within the next two or three years.

The present library staff is inadequate for the increased demands made upon it by the enlarged enrollment. A third full-time worker is needed, in order to render proper service to the students. The problem of keeping an overcrowded room quiet is a serious one. Someone capable of answering reference questions, and of preserving quiet, should be on duty at the desk at all times. The two trained librarians are rendering excellent service, but, like members of the faculty and staff, they are carrying a much heavier load than is usual. Southwestern may justly take pride in its library, and it is earnestly hoped that opportunities for its continued development can be provided.

Dr. Robert S. Pond, Chairman of the Student Welfare Committee, makes an encouraging report. Through cooperation of the Student Welfare Committee and the presidents of the various social fraternities and sororities on the campus,

Report of the Student Welfare Committee

an agreement was made early in the session restricting all social activities carried on at night to Saturday nights and the nights immediately preceding holidays. Exceptions may be made to this regulation for very special occasions.

It was decided to turn over to the students themselves the matter of reserving dates for parties, and this entire matter was left in the hands of the Pan-Hellenic Council. The regulations with regard to the manner of conducting the parties were unchanged. The students themselves agreed to reduce the number of social events. This action ought to aid in improving the scholastic work of our students.

The report of the Alumni Secretary was submitted by Dr. Ogden Baine, '31, who is serving temporarily in the capacity of Assistant Alumni Secretary. He notes that the routine work of the office, and the publishing of the Alumni

Magazine have been carried on as usual. He calls attention Report of the to the list published in the December Alumni Magazine of Alumni Secretary alumni holding scholarships and fellowships in various universities. Since this list was published, Rodney Baine, '35, has been awarded a Rhodes Scholarship.

The Annual Homecoming Day for the alumni was held on November 15, 1935. On Friday evening, November 15th, an alumni dinner was held in Neely Hall. The attendance at this homecoming was not all that could be desired, but it was sufficiently encouraging to warrant the continuance of the plan. One of the most encouraging aspects of this work is the fact that the Memphis alumnae meet regularly at the College once a month. The program consists of a lecture, usually by one of the professors of Southwestern, followed by a social hour. This group last year provided a scholarship of \$125.00 to an honors student, and it is planning to give a similar scholarship this year.

A Committee on Public Relations, responsible for the publicity work of the College, has been formed, but it is composed of members of the faculty, who, however capable, do not have the time to carry on this work. There is need for an experienced publicity director, who could devote his time and talents to this work, in connection with conducting the affairs of the alumni office. We cannot expect, at this stage of our development, the alumni office to pay for itself, but it will more than do so in the years to come under proper direction.

The present officers of the Alumni Association are: President - Rev. W.J. Millard, '20, Memphis. Vice Presidents - Dr. Jack P. Montgomery, '99, University, Alabama; Mr. Kirby P. Walker, '22, Jackson, Mississippi. Recording Secretary - Rev. J.A. Warren, '17, Germantown, Tennessee.

Southwestern is endeavoring to do a distinctive piece of work in the matter of a liberal education. Certain definite educational ideals were officially adopted some fourteen years ago, and, with the exception of the financial pro-

visions, these have been religiously adhered to. As a matter of Quality fact, a self-sacrificing faculty, loyal to this high ideal, has Education paid the price of our financial inadequacies, and those ideals have been maintained unimpaired. It has not been an easy task, and the task becomes harder with the years, by reaon of the fact of our inadequate endowment, which necessitates our annual support fund campaigns. Economic independence is the only thing that will assure the carrying out of these ideals, which will mean so much to this vast section which Southwestern has the opportunity to influence.

There are three tendencies which Southwestern has to combat. There is, first, the vocational trend. As Dr. Nicholas Murray Butler well says, "The tendency to lay emphasis upon vocational preparation is the greatest enemy which liberal education has to face. For the apostle of purely vocational preparation, there is no time for learning anything which cannot be immediately and directly applied in vocational use. This, of course, makes education quite impossible, and turns the future adult citizen into a machine-made product, with none but a material end in view. Under such circumstances, it is not to be wondered at that the profit motive continues to play so large a part in American life."

Second, there is the group which is quite content with mediocrity, which centers its attention upon the minimum cost of higher education, which lends a ready ear to any voice that proclaims the advantages of large classes, or

any other device which would reduce the cost. These people are more interested in credits and degrees than they are in education. They ought to know that quality costs, whether it be in an automobile, a suit of clothes, a job of printing, or an education. We do not believe that we can get something for nothing, nor do we believe that anything will do for a church college. We feel that somehow the term "Christian college" connotes a sort of genuineness and excellence which should set the college apart as one which would be content with nothing less than the highest and best.

The third tendency is toward excessive emphasis on inter-collegiate athletics, especially football. Some citizens of Memphis, firm friends of the College, feel that publicity is what the College needs, and regard a winning football team as the best means of securing it, since the football team is often regarded as the show window of the college. That football, as demonstrated by American colleges and universities, engages the interest of millions of men, women and children, that the sports writers give great publicity to a winning team are undoubted facts. This latter fact may be the reason why many colleges overemphasize football and shamelessly exploit their student athletic teams. In many cases football is a veritable racket, and the hypocritical custom of buying up athletes, when amateurism is professed. seriously threatens the standards and the moral tone of our academic life. It is entirely conceivable that a self-respecting educational institution may feel and frankly state that a winning football team is essential for its development, that the athletes are worth all they cost, and that it is good business, since other institutions are keenly competing for the players, to outbid the others. One might question the far-seeing wisdom of such a policy, in view of the experiences of those institutions which have tried it, but frank, open, outright subsidization may not be imcompatible with self-respect. The thing which is not only imcompatible with sound education, but which is indefensible in any institution which proclaims its fitness for training youth is for an institution which makes claims of purity and amateurism to engage in subsidization and professionalism. There are few things more demoralizing than that of making liars out of the subsidized athletes by having them sign eligibility blanks, certifying to their amateur standing. The college or university which is endeavoring to develop an honor spirit cannot hope for long to maintain this spirit under these conditions. If it is necessary for an educational institution to have something which will develop college spirit, something which will be a thrilling spectacle, something which will bring the alumni back and give them an opportunity to lay a wager for their alma mater. it might be found, as Dr. Henry S. Pritchett suggested a year or two ago, in an article in the Atlantic Monthly, in horse racing, the sport of kings. As Dr. Pritchett pointed out, it would be no more expensive for the college or university to support a racing stable, and the athletes would be released from the awful grind and enabled peacefully to pursue their academic work without the stroke of the coach's rod. To be sure, if this suggestion were followed, there would be many an athlete who would not be enrolled in college, and this might not be a calamity. The tendency today is to continue to professionalize football, but to be more frank and honest about the matter. This is an improvement in some respects, but it continues the demoralizing influence upon athletes in secondary schools.

A writer in a recent issue of The Nation thinks that the thing is by way of curing itself. He believes that football will go the way of baseball, that it will become entirely professionalized, since people are more and more demanding perfection, that, as the independent professional teams multiply, the game as a college sport will wane. It will, however, require some years for this development, even if the writer turns out to be an accredited prophet. In the meanwhile, if it seems advisable to continue the present system, it might be well to organize football as a separate department of the college, require

perfection of the players along the lines in which they claim to excel, but relieve them of all academic obligations. This would be more honest and more humane. Each institution must decide for itself whether or not it is primarily an educational institution, where it will lay the emphasis, and what sacrifices it is willing to make to maintain its ideals.

The maintenance of our ideals and the fulfilling of our mission is bound up with the matter of our securing an adequate endowment, which will stabilize the College. Such a situation would enable us not only to provide for our excellent faculty, but it would permit us to select more carefully the members of our student body. The character and ability and attitude of one's fellow students play an important part in a man's education. The realization of our ideals depends to a large extent upon the character and ability of our students, and the college cannot be expected, generally speaking, to make up for the failure of the home. Our ideals include not merely intellectual attainment, but also moral worth. We realize that the great work of the world will never be done by the exceptional genius, but by those men and women of sound moral character, who have been trained to see clearly, who have learned to think logically, to evaluate justly, to act decisively, and to live cleanly.

To this end Southwestern is not a foe to what has been patronizingly, if not contemptuously, referred to as "useless learning," such as Latin, Greek, philosophy, history, literature, the studies which entered into the old idea of a liberal education. Mr. Phillip S. Richards has a thought-Useless ful article in the Hibbert Journal for October, 1935, "In Defence of Useless Knowledge," in which he says, "The pathos of the situa-Studies tion lies in this, that we are actually suffering from an excess of useful knowledge, and a deficiency of ideas - a deficiency which can only be made good by paying renewed attention to those useless studies which our reformers are so eager to abolish altogether. ... "Let us," he says, "for once be sensible and dogmatic. Let us assert, in the teeth of behaviourists and economists, that man is made for contemplation; that action is only a means to contemplation; that we work, as Aristotle said with his grave simplicity, 'in order that we may have leisure.' Useful knowledge exists for the sake of useless learning."

The old education, recognizing that language is necessary to thought, that thought and expression are strictly correlative and react continuously upon one another, aimed primarily at developing in its students the command of language. Of course, thinking and speaking are not the same, and words have often been mistaken for ideas. It is nevertheless true that one cannot be an exact and powerful thinker unless he is a master of precise and vigorous expression. To use feeble and shoddy language is inevitably to think feeble and shoddy thoughts. It is difficult to exaggerate the importance of clear, forceful writing, and one of the chief merits of useless learning is the fact that it trains its exponents to be exact in the use of language. man does not live by bread alone is not merely a truth of religion; it is a fact of every day experience. Education is a method, and should deal with the realm of values. The "useless studies," not only foster love for truth and clear thinking, but they include, if not the largest, at least the most valuable and interesting part of human experience, the higher interests of mankind. "Whatever the world thinks, he who hat not much meditated upon God, the Human Mind, and the summum bonum, may possibly make a thriving earthworm, but will most undubitably make a sorry patriot and a sorry statesman. "

The financial situation at Southwestern is the only thing that need give us grave concern. When the Carnegie Corporation generously extended for the fourth year, the session of 1934-35, its grant for the Tutorial Plan, it stipu-

lated that this would be the final grant for that purpose, and
Finances assurances were given to the Corporation that this distinctive
work would be continued. It was hoped and expected that the four
cooperating Synods would provide their share of the needed annual support fund.
Efforts have been made since last spring to bring this matter to the attention
of the Presbyterians of the four Synods. Rev. Wm. Crowe, Jr., '21, of Talladega,
Alabama, Dr. Chas. E. Guice, '20, of McComb, Mississippi, and Rev. W.J. Millard,
'20, of Memphis, generously gave of their vacation time last summer to awaken
pastors and churches and individuals to these needs. In addition to their work,
Mr. S.J. Cassels, of Montgomery, Alabama, has worked in that State, and Mr.
R.W. Johnson has worked continuously throughout the four Synods. The results
were not encouraging, and a meeting of the Board of Directors was held on
September 6, 1935, at which time the following resolution was adopted:

WHEREAS Southwestern, an asset of \$2,000,000, free of debt, the official college of the Synods of Tennessee, Alabama, Louisiana and Mississippi, offers unrivaled educational opportunity to the Presbyterians of the four cooperating Synods, and

WHEREAS there is needed for the full stabilization of the College an additional endowment of \$1,500,000, which it will require some years to secure, and

WHEREAS, in the meanwhile, if the College is to continue to function, there must be secured an annual support fund of about \$75,000, and

WHEREAS the citizens of Memphis, who have been very generous in the past, can be depended upon to continue to cooperate in providing what they recognize as their share of this needed annual support fund, which they feel should be not more than one-half, and

WHEREAS it does not seem unreasonable to expect that the churches and individuals of each of the four cooperating Synods should provide \$10,000 annually as a support fund until such time as an adequate endowment can be secured:

We, the members of the Board of Directors of Southwestern, earnestly urge each of the four cooperating Synods

- (a) to accept the sum of \$10,000 as its share of this needed annual support fund;
- (b) to take whatever steps are necessary by way of the apportionment of benevolences, by way of special appeal, and by any other proper methods, such as encouraging annual gifts from individuals and groups, to secure this quota.

A campaign for \$50,000 for operating expenses was put on in Memphis last spring. This campaign did not reach its objective, but the citizens of Memphis felt that, in the amount they subscribed, they had provided their share of the needed fund. Whatever failure there is in providing the needed annual support fund will be on the part of the four cooperating Synods. Southwestern has been out of debt since July, 1930. It has no debt now, and

will have none if the Synods provide their share of the annual support fund. The matter of a debt or no debt is in the hands of the four cooperating Synods. We do not see how we can continue to maintain Southwestern without the support of our Presbyterian constituency. If that constituency is unable or unwilling to provide the needed funds, this fact should be frankly stated and faced. Southwestern is the only fully accredited standard college which the Presbyterians of these Synods possess, and the only alternative to supporting it is for the Presbyterians of these Synods to give up the church college, a thing which no other denomination has been, or is, willing to do. If we ever, even temporarily deserted the church college, we could not resume our work at will. If we were to start anew, it would require years to reestablish a going educational institution, and it would require a vast sum of money to rebuild and equip such a college plant. The Presbyterians of the four Synods have already gone far with Southwestern. The College is built and equipped and paid for, and it is not "just another church college." To support and stabilize that which has already been achieved is all that remains to be done. "Collegiate education offers nothing more encouraging than such a sight," was the conclusion of one prominent educator who came to Southwestern to investigate the Tutorial Plan of instruction.

The Treasurer will report on the general financial condition of the College, but the following facts will also be of interest. The amount paid for salaries during the year constituted 73.87% of the total expenses, leaving 26.13% for all other expenses. Of the total income, the amount received from students was 32.02%, the income from invested funds 14.46%, from contributions 50.26%, and from other sources 3.26%. It is rather interesting to note that Southwestern's percentage of income from students does not differ greatly from the percentage of Columbia University and of Johns Hopkins University. Columbia University received 34.4% of its income from student fees, the other 65.6% being made up by income from endowment, gifts, and miscellaneous sources. Johns Hopkins University received from student fees 28.9%, the other 71.1% being received from income on invested funds, from the State of Maryland, and from other sources.

For operating expenses last year Memphis citizens gave \$32,153.29, and the Memphis Presbyterian Church gave \$2,201.32, making a total from Memphis of \$34,354.61, while the total from the churches of the four Synods, outside of Memphis, amounted to \$5,489.70. The College gave aid last year to 128 students in the form of scholarships, student aid, and self-help positions to the extent of some \$29,000. In addition to this the F.E.R.A. aided 32 students to the extent of \$3,800.00.

The General Education Board, in addition to providing a scholarship at the University of Chicago for Professor A.S. McIlwaine, the salaries of two members of our faculty, the grant of \$3,000 for our library, has made a grant of \$3,400 for work in the sciences. With part of this money, Dr. C.L. Baker, Associate Professor of Biology, made two trips to Florida for the purpose of securing specimens and establishing the beginnings of a Marine Museum at Southwestern. He has brought back many unusual specimens, and is now arranging for them to be properly displayed. Other portions of this grant were spent for needed scientific equipment in chemistry and physics. As a result of this generosity on the part of the General Education Board, Southwestern is now equipped to give at least two courses in chemistry which it has not heretofore been able to offer.

Through the initiative of Dr. U.S. Gordon, '15, of Gainesville, Florida, and with the cooperation of Dr. Robert H. McCaslin, Mr. A.B. Davis, of Memphis, and others, a portrait of Dr. A.B. Curry, of Greenville, S.C., who was for many years Vice-Chairman of our Board of Directors, has been Curry painted for the College. The portrait was painted by Mr. T. Portrait Currie-Bell, of New York. It has been paid for by the friends of Dr. Curry, chiefly his former parishioners in the First Presbyterian Church, of Gainesville, Florida, the First Presbyterian Church, of Birmingham, Alabama, and the Second Presbyterian Church, of Memphis. The portrait will be formally presented in the near future. It would be difficult to imagine a more desirable or a more appreciated gift.

January 28, 1936.

ANNUAL REPORT OF THE TREASURER (For Ten Months' Period Ended June 30, 1935.)

To the Board of Directors of Southwestern:

By resolution of the Board adopted at its meeting in January, 1935, the fiscal year of the College was changed to end June 30 instead of August 31 as heretofore, and provided also for a meeting of the Board to be held in September, 1935.

This action was taken in order that the Board might have submitted to it the financial condition of the College and the result of operation as promptly as practical, after the close of the student year early in June.

A meeting of the Board was held September 6, 1935, and the Bursar, in the absence of the Treasurer, submitted the annual audit of the books of accounts and records of the College as prepared by Oliver P. Cobb & Company, Certified Public Accountants, and also an analysis of the audit, in such detail as was required to inform the Board of its general contents, and emphasizing such items that had immediate importance in the operation of the College.

The annual audit as submitted to the September meeting of the Board is also made the basis of this report. The audit is for the ten months' period, August 31, 1934, to June 30, 1935, due to the change in fiscal year to end June 30 instead of August 31, but for comparative purposes and information the operating revenue and expenses were also set up for the period of twelve months ended June 30, 1935.

Appended is Balance Sheet setting forth Assets and Liabilities as of June 30, 1935, and also Statement of Operating Income and Expense for the twelve months' period ended June 30, 1935. The figures and tabulations are in agreement with the audit, but, in order to conserve space, summaries and net figures are in instances used.

Referring to Balance Sheet Assets under sub-head "Current Funds", item "Real Estate Presbyterian Hospital \$6,000.00," this item appeared on the August 31, 1934 Balance Sheet as \$34,475.00. The property was acquired through donation when the College removed to Memphis. It has been long vacant and the building in a dilapidated condition. It was finally condemned by the city authorities and ordered demolished. The \$6,000.00 represents the estimated fair value of the ground. The property was never a productive asset of the College.

Under sub-head "Permanent Funds (Endowment)" a decrease of \$6,402.83 as compared with the previous audit is shown. This was due to loss sustained through sale of foreclosed improved real estate amounting to \$7,759.08 less addition to endowment of \$1,356.95.

Referring to Balance Sheet "Liabilities" under sub-head "Current Funds", attention is called to the item of Reserve Funds \$32,133.98 which represents the extent to which it has been necessary to temporarily encroach upon these funds to meet operating deficits. These figures were \$29,249.23 as of August 31, 1934, and also under sub-head "Plant Fund" item "Due Plant Funds \$5,678.47" which represents the accumulated amount of interest paid for Plant accounts. These figures at August 31, 1934 were \$4,200.00. These advances were made necessary due to slow collections on past due Plant Fund pledges throughout the Synods amount to in excess of \$100,000.00.

While these amounts appear as liabilities they are only such as between the various funds owned by the College. The only liability to the public at the date of the audit was Current Accounts Payable amounting to \$419.40.

Taking into account the asset losses enumerated and, deducting the various asset additions, shown on June 30, 1935, the excess of Total Assets over Total Liabilities of \$1,943,013.35, a decrease of \$23,326.87 as compared with similar figures as of August 31, 1934.

Referring to Income and Expense Statement hereto appended:

Income from students was less by about \$4,000.00 than received for the previous year. Income from other sources within the College was less by approximately \$1,000.00. The total operating income from these sources of \$74,060.33, compares with \$79,010.92 the previous year. Total Operating Expense, amounting to \$140,943.08, is an increase of \$9,655.50 over the previous year. The largest of the items is that of pay roll increases due to the addition of two members to the faculty, the salaries of whom were provided by the General Education Board. There were other increases, among them being insurance, deferred maintenance, and publicity and promotion.

It has seemed of primary importante to continue the work of publicity and promotion throughout the Synods, with the hope of enlisting a greater measure of financial support for the College. Field Representatives for that purpose are being sent out from time to time at considerable expense.

The invested funds, plus cash in the Endowment Fund, amounted to \$436,387.75 on June 30, 1935. Investment earnings amounted to \$21,534.49, equaling an average over all yield of 4.88%, an increase from 4.66% in the previous year.

The Endowment Real Estate Account as of the date of the audit was carried at \$52,000.99, of which \$44,000.99 represents six pieces of improved Memphis real estate acquired through foreclosure, and not yet disposed of. The audit contains a complete list of and description of Endowment Fund investments.

Through lack of adequate endowment, the College is continuously confronted with the problem of securing sufficient funds to meet the annual operating deficit, making necessary an annual campaign in Memphis to raise its just proportion of such deficit, and it is expected that the four cooperating Synods will supply the balance. The Carnegie Corporation grant of \$35,000.00 for each of the past four years is no longer available. For the year ending June 30, 1935, the Memphis Citizens Campaign produced net \$32,153.29. Memphis churches contributed \$2,201.32, and the four Synods outside of Memphis. \$5,489.70.

Respectfully submitted,

BALANCE SHEET

June 30, 1935

ASSETS

Ü	ORRENT	LONDS

Net Cash Balance	\$11,857.64
Notes Receivable	4,471.79
Accounts Receivable	9,522.51
Inventories	1,925.99
Stocks and Bonds	570.00
Real EstatePresbyterian Hospital	6,000.00
Due from Plant Fund	5,671.47

Total Current Fund Assets

\$40,019.40

PLANT FUNDS

Cash Fund	822.86
Accounts ReceivableSubscriptions	216.00
StockPar Value	200.00
Fired.	

Buildings	\$1,203,540.22
Real Estate	188,055.88
Equipment	38,339.72
Furniture & Fixtures	38,728.55
Library	35,000.00

Total Plant Funds \$1,504,903.23

1,503,664.37

PERMANENT FUNDS

Cash Fund	•	4,500.35
Accounts Receivable Misc	301.00	
Stocks, Bonds, Mortgages	384,585.41	
Real Estate	52,000.99	
Total	436,586.40	
Less: Annuities	5,000.00	431,586.40

Total Permanent Fund

436,387.75

TOTAL ASSETS

\$1,981,310.38

LIABILITY & FUNDS

CURRENT FUNDS

Accounts	PayableMiscellaneous	491.40
Reserved	Funds	32,133.98

Total Current Liabilities & Funds

32,625.38

PLANT FUNDS

Total Contributed Income

Surplus After Contributions

Due to Current Funds		\$ 5,671.47
TOTAL LIABILITIES	38,296.85	
Excess Assets over Liabilities		\$1,943,013.53
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND FUNDS	\$1,981,310.38	
INCOME & EXPE	NSE	
-Fiscal Year Ended June 30	, 1935-	
INCOME		
Matriculation and TuitionNet StudentsMiscellaneous		45,640.28 2,042.75
Total Income from Students		47,683.03
OTHER OPERATING INCOME		
Endowment Invested Funds Dormitories, Dining Hall & BookstoreNet	\$21,534.49 3,702.69	
Miscellaneous Other Operating Income	1,140.12	26,377.30
Total Operating Income		74,060.33
EXPENSES		
Instructional Physical Plant and Grounds General and Administrative Notes and Accounts charged off	\$77,799.63 19,033.95 35,552.98 8,556.52	
Total Operating Expenses		140,943.08
Unprovided for Operating Expense (Defici	66,882.75	
CONTRIBUTED INCOME		
Benovolences Payments on SubscriptionsNet Carnegie Corporation Grant	7,691.02 32,153.29 35,000.00	

74,844.31

7,961.56

REPORT OF THE CLERK OF THE FACULTY

Statistics of Southwestern Faculty Load - 1st Semester 1935-36

Instructor	Subject	Hrs. per	LAB.	Hours Credit	Number Students
Atkinson, W. R. Registrar	Psych. 1) Educ. 1) Educ. 21 Psych. 27 Readers J-S Total	4 3 3 4 14	2 2 4	3 3 3 3 15	34 34 26 10 8 112
Baine, Ogden Assistant Alumni- Secretary	Chem. 55 Soph. Readers Total	3 2 5	4 -	<u>1</u> 5	6 <u>4</u> 10
Baker, C. L.	Biol. 1 Biol. 31 Biol. 33 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 2 2 3 ¹ / ₂ 1 11 ¹ / ₂	4 6 6 - 16	4 4 1 3	48 5 8 7 2 70
Bassett, H. J. Dean of Freshmen	Latin 1 Latin 21 Latin 51 Latin 55 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 3 3 1 1	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 1 3	13 6 6 6 2 2 2
Cooper, W. R. Dean of Men	Hist. 1-A Hist. 21-A Hist. 21-B Hist. 51 Readers J-S Honors Total	3 3 3 3 1 16	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 3 -	34 27 25 10 6 1 103
Davis, J. Henry	Biol. 1 Biol. 21 Biol. 23 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 2 3 1 2	4 6 - - 10	4 3 1 3	42 12 6 2 <u>4</u> 66
Davis, John H.	Hist. 1-E Hist. 1-F Hist. 1-G Hist. 23 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 3 3 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 3 16	30 29 28 30 3 5 125

Instructor	Subject	Hrs. per	Week	Hours	Number
		CLASS	LAB.	Credit	Students
Gear, F. B.	Bible 1 B Bible 1 D Bible 1 F Bible 51 B Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 3 3 3 1 16	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 3	26 37 37 22 6 2 130
Haden, Eric	Bible 1 A Bible 1 C Fren. 1 A Germ. 1 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 3 3 1 3 16	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 3	33 34 15 13 2 7 104
Hartley, R. W.	Math 1 A-b Math 1 B-C Math 2 A Math 21 A Readers Soph. Total	3 3 3 4 16	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 13	24 25 18 23 8 98
Hon, R. C.	Econ. 3 A Econ. 3 B Econ. 21 Readers J-S Honors Total	3 3 4 1 1 14	0 0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 -	35 33 36 9 1 114
Huber, F. C.	Chem. 1 Chem. 25 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 42 2 91 91	4 6 0 0 10	1 5 1 3 10	42 14 9 <u>4</u> 69
Johnson, A. T. Dean	Engl. 21 A Engl. 53 Readers J-S Honors Total	3 3 3 6 15	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 -	32 25 7 6 70
Kelso, A. P.	Bible 51 A Educ. 33 Philosophy 1 Philosophy 23 Sociol. A Readers Soph. Total	3 3 3 3 1 16 16	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 3 3 1	48 18 21 8 21 3 119
Linton, J. M.	Engl. 1 C Engl. 1 D Engl. 21 D Readers J-S Total	3 3 4 13	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 3 12	29 31 22 <u>8</u> 90

Instructor	Subject	Hrs. per CLASS	Week LAB.	Hours Credit	Number Students
McLendon, W. Porter	Econ. 1 B Econ. 27 Econ. 31 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	5 3 2 2 12 12	0 6 0 0	3 3 3 1 3	20 8 23 5 5 3
MacQueen, M. L. Alumni Secretary	Math 1 D Math 21 Math 23 Math 53 Readers Soph. Total	3 3 3 3 2 1 14 2	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 3 1	25 26 13 10 5 79
Meadow, J. R.	Chem. 1 Chem. 21	5 2 5	4 7 11	4 4 8	66 <u>8</u> 74
Monk, S. H.	Engl. 1 A Engl. 21 A Engl. 55 Readers J-S Total	3 3 4 13 13	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 <u>3</u> 12	30 33 10 9 82
Pond, R. S.	Math 1 E Math 1 F Math 2 A Math 59 Readers Soph. Total	3 3 3 3 1½ 13½	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 13	22 20 20 25 3
Rhodes, P. N.	Phys. 1 Phys. 23 Phys. 25 Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 3 2 12	4 4 4 0 0 12	4 4 1 3 16	15 3 1 5 1 25
Shewmaker, W. 0.	Bible 1 E Bible 21 Hist. 1 C-D Readers Soph. Readers J-S Total	3 3 3 3 2 2 2 15	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 3	35 26 28 7 5 101
Siefkin, C. G.	Fcon. 1 A Pol. Sci. 1 Pol. Sci. 21 Pub. Sp. 1 Pub. Sp. 3 Sociol. A Readers J-S Honors	3 3 3 2 - 3 4 ¹ / ₂ 1	0 0 0 0 2 0 0	3 3 2) 1) 2 3	25 23 19 7 20 9 1

,

Instructor	Subject	Hr. per	Week	Hours Credit	<u>Number</u> Students	
Storn, M. W.	Span 1 A Span 1 B Span 1 C Span 21 A Span 21 B Span 51 Readers J-S	3 3 3 3 3 1	0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 3 3 3 21	17 16 14 25 23 12 2 109	
Strickler, R. P.	Greek 1 A Greek 1 B Greek 21 Greek 51 Greek 53 Greek 55 Readers Soph. Honors	4 4 3 3 3 1 1 2 2 2 2	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	4 4 3 3 3 1 -	25 19 20 2 3 7 3 1	
Tate, Allen	Engl 1 B Engl 21 B Engl 63 Readers J-S	3 3 4 132	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 12	33 30 13 9 85	
Townsend, C. L.	Fren 21 B Fren 21 C Fren 43 Germ 21 Readers Soph•	3 3 3 5 17	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 13	14 16 4 7 10 51	
Townsend, M. H. Dean of Women	Engl 1 E Engl 1 F Sociol 1 Sociol 41 Readers Soph.	3 3 3 3 15	0 0 0 0	3 3 3 1 13	28 33 19 11 6 97	
Tuthill, B. C. Director of Music	Music 1 A Music 1 B	3 3 6	0 0	3 3 6	8 13 21	
Wenger, Jared	Fren 1 B Fren 21 A Fren 41 Ital 21 Span 1 D Readers Soph. Readers J-S	3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	0 0 0 0 0 0	3 3 3 3 1 3	16 20 14 8 20 7 1	

1

•